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LITTLE WENLOCK PARISH COUNCIL

MINUTES OF THE MEETING OF THE PARISH COUNCIL HELD ON MONDAY 9TH  MARCH, 2009, AT 7.30 p.m. IN THE VILLAGE HALL, LITTLE WENLOCK.

1013)
Members of the public address the Parish Council on issues and matters of 
concern and those listed on the agenda:


Linda Buckle said that she was pleased to see the bulbs in the verges beginning to 
show.

1014)
Members present:

Councillors Ms. P. Hutchings (Chair), Mrs. D. Goodman (Vice-Chair), Mr. E. Roberts and Mr. P. Pietroni


Mr. J. F. Marcham – Parish Clerk.


Also in attendance:

T&W Borough Councillor Jacqui Seymour.

1 parishioner was present.

1015)
Apologies for absence:

T&W Borough Councillor Terry Kiernan had to attend another meeting. 

1016) Resignation:
Councillor Debbie Peace tended a formal letter of resignation which was reluctantly accepted.  The Clerk reported that he would place a notice under the Local Government Act, 1972 [Section 87 (2)] on the public notice boards informing the electorate of the vacancy.  He would also inform the Returning Officer at T&W Council.
It was resolved to send a letter of thanks to Councillor Debbie Peace for the work that she had done whilst on the Parish Council.

1017)
Adult Gym:
It was resolved that Councillor Patrick Pietroni would now take on the responsibility for the development of the Adult Gym following the resignation of Councillor Peace.

1018)
Declarations of interest (existence and nature) with regards to items on the


Agenda:

None were declared.

1019)
To confirm the minutes of the Parish Council Meeting held on Monday


9th February, 2009:

The Minutes of the meeting held on 9th February 2009 were confirmed as a correct 
record of the meeting and signed by the Chairman.
1020)
To report on the UK Coal pre-inquiry meeting and to resolve how and by 
whom the Parish Council’s case is presented.
1.
The Chairman reported that 3 councillors and the Clerk attend the pre-inquiry 
meeting.
2.
The Parish Council was very concerned that T&W Highways Department had 
not challenged the transport aspects of the planning application. T&W were not 
challenging the hydrology.  There was also some ambiguity over the Health 
Impact issues where T&W were taking a “parallel course of action”.

3.
It was reported by the Chair that letters sent to the Inspectorate by New Works 
residents had not been received. 

4.
It was resolved that the Clerk would write to Nick Kitchen, T&W Highways 
Officer,  to express our concern that inspite of:

a. the proposed number of heavy good vehicles using the local roads and the high frequency of use,
b. the present state of the roads, especially the first length of Coalmoor Road which is constantly breaking-up,

c. the possible hindrance and restriction of access for emergency services, and

d. the junction onto a major route.



the Highways Department had not opposed the application and to 


request the reasons for that decision.

5.
It was resolved that the Clerk would write to Michael Barker, Planning Officer, 
to:

a. Seek clarification on what is happening with the Health Impact report and how that will be used and presented to the Inspectorate.

b. Is T&W going to coordinate the opposition to the planning application.

c. Can the Parish Council have a meeting with him to clarify how we proceed with the inquiry and to coordinate and maximize the presentation each of us may make and the areas being covered.
6.
The Clerk reported that he had emailed Craig Ball at UK Coal to see if it was 
possible for the Council to visit the surface mine at Ravenstone in Leicestershire 
and the restored site at Bleak House at Cannock.
7.
It was resolved that the Chair, Councillor Pat Hutchings, would present the 
Parish Council’s case to the Inspector at the Public Inquiry.

1021)
To report on the progress of the Parish Council’s Annual Report.

It was resolved that individual Councillors would take responsibility for writing the Annual Report for the following areas:
Councillor Hutchings:
 UK Coal Planning Application; Coalmoor Restoration Plan 



and Candles; Wrekin Forest Partnership; Little Wenlock 



Wombles.

Councillor Goodman: 
Verge planting, Rights of Way; Rural Forum.

Councillor Roberts: 

Highways and snow/gritting; Notice Boards.

Councillor Pietroni: 

CRed.

The Parish Clerk: 

Quality Council; Transport (Bus Services and 





Information Portal); 30 mph signs and SID; 





Communications; Co-options; Broadband & Web site; 




Precept and Accounts.
It was resolved that all reports would be sent to the Clerk no later than Sunday 22nd March for the Clerk to prepare the finished report.

1022)
To report on the progress of the Annual Parish Meeting on Monday 
April 20th :

1. The Clerk presented a list of those who would attend and set up a “stall” in the Village Hall.

2. The Clerk would contact Madeley Council again to see if display boards were available for loan.

3. It was resolved that Councillor Pietroni would purchase the refreshments.
1023)
To discuss the findings of the Parish Plan survey and agree ways forward:
The Parish Clerk had written a narrative summary updating the Parish Plan and would now add the cross-reference numbers to it.  It would then be circulated to Councillors for their approval which was to be received by 22nd March.

It was resolved that a tabulated plan would be available for anyone requesting a copy.

1024)
To discuss and agree items for the April Community Newsletter:


It was resolved that the April Community Newsletter would mainly consist of the 
Annual Report, the results of the review of the Parish Plan and a draft set of accounts.

1025)
Clerk’s Report:

1. The Clerk reported that he had collated the responses received from parishioners with regards to Telford and Wrekin Council’s review into bus services and would send a report to T&W Council.
2. Power of Well Being training: It was resolved that Councillor Roberts and the Clerk would attend the session at Shirehall on 26th March and that Councillor Goodman would attend the session at the Civic Offices on 7th April.

3. The Clerk reported that he was still awaiting a response from T&W relating to the provision of a grit bin.

1026)
Planning:

No applications had been received.

1027)
To receive reports on Borough Liaison:
1. T&W Councillor Seymour advised the Parish Council to look carefully at the Land Availability information provide by the Borough Council.
2. T&W Councillor Seymour outlined the recent issues arising from the prolonged cold weather and gritting of the roads. Cllr. Seymour reported that there had been 70 turnouts this year compared with 20 last year and that although the salt barns at the T&W depots had been full the unprecedented cold weather over the whole country had resulted in a national shortage of grit and salt.  She reported that in the light of these events the Borough Council was reviewing the future situation.
3. Cllr Seymour reported that extra teams were working to repair the pot holes over the next few months.
4. Cllr. Seymour reported that T&W were making an in depth review of all the transport systems within the Borough.
5. As the new Parish Charter had only just been received it was resolved to deal with its adoption at the next meeting.
1028)
To receive individual reports and updates from Parish Councillors.

1. Consultation on Draft Rights of Way Improvement Plan (Cllr. Goodman).

Councillor Goodman outlined the contents of the Draft Rights of Way Improvement Plan saying that it covered a 10 year period across the whole of the Borough.  Little Wenlock Parish had the highest kilometres of footpaths, bridle ways etc amounting to 34 kilometres.  It was the intention to maintain all the rights of way to a specific level and to ensure that they all linked together across the Borough.

It was resolved to place the consultation document in the circulation pack and to respond to it at the next meeting.

2. Cllr. Hutchings will give a report on the recent Wrekin Forest    Partnership meeting:
Councillor Hutchings presented a full and detailed report on the last meeting.

Most of the meeting was taken up with discussing the Wrekin Forest feasibility study which has received positive support from key landowners.  It contains controversial recommendations:

a. Visitor centre considered uneconomic and inappropriate for the Wrekin Forest and on this point there was general agreement.

b. A “Walker’s Café” and toilets at the Buckatree Hotel was favoured.

c. The demolition of the toilet block, not all agreed but a majority favoured renovation or demolition.  Cllr S. Bentley to ask T&W to review their stance.

d. Car Park – Orleton Trust has offered to lease land to remodel parking arrangements, this met with a mixed response.  Cllr. S. Bentley to explore options.

e. Quiet Lanes, all welcomed traffic calming measures.

New Website proposed but as an interim measure the SHAONB website is to extend coverage to include more Wrekin Forest material.

Works on Ercall Lane, base of the Wrekin etc.  Wall repair, new footpaths, footbridge, repairs to Forest Glen car park, safety tree work and new walker’s direction signs.  This is funded by Natural England via Aggregate Levy Sustainability Fund.

Deer issues: road collisions, browsing pressure, poaching.  Pete Lambert presenting a bid to fund a 12 month field worker post to examine the issues and coordinate a positive response.

New projects and funding opportunities:  LEADER and Veolia Environmental Fund to be investigated by members.

Events: Litter pick to be advised; 11th March The Wrekin Forest, a talk by George Evans and 28th March Horse Logging in Ercall Woods.

1029)
Finance:

1. The Clerk reported that the Balance on the Community Account on 3rd March stood at £2,730.69.  The VAT refund of £1,057.46 has been credited to the account. This has been reconciled with the Bank Statement which shows the same balance.

2. The Deposit Account stood at £7,778.63: £1.79 interest having been added to the account. 
3. It was resolved that the following accounts be paid:
G & F Chancellor

Printing of the Newsletter


£11.75

J.F. Marcham

Clerk’s salary




£163.96

HM Customs & Excise
PAYE





£41.99

J.F. Marcham

Clerk’s expenses (011208-040309) 
£193.22
4. The Clerk reported that the sum of £1,057.46 had been reclaimed from VAT.
5. The Clerk reported that he was still having problems with Barclays Bank over the change of signatures.

6. It was resolved, following the resignation of Councillor Peace, that the 3 Councillors authorized to sign cheques in accordance with Council’s financial guidelines would be Councillors Hutchings, Goodman and Pietroni.

7. It was resolved to accept the grounds maintenance quotation for 2009 from K. Smith Contracting Services.
1030)
Date of the next meeting:

The next meeting will take place on Monday 6th April at 7.30 pm and the Annual Parish Open Meeting on 20th April at 7.30 pm.
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